TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
Date & Time: 07 October 2014, 7:00 PM

Call to Order:
7:00
Prayer:
Councilman Rogers
Pledge of Allegiance: Councilman Woods
Those Present: Vice Mayor Tom Claridge, Councilman Russell Woods, Councilman Dale Rogers, Councilwoman Debbie Barr, Building Inspector Dennis Lunt, Former Mayor George Lemen, Some County Staff and Board members from the Jail District Public Hearing. 
Approval of Minutes of the Regular Town Council Meeting held 02 September 2014. 
Motion by Councilman Woods; seconded by Councilman Rogers. Vote 3 to 0.

CALL TO THE PUBLIC

Those wishing to address the Council are required to register by completing and signing an individual speaker’s form with the Clerk before the meeting and must be recognized by the Mayor before speaking.  Time permitting; each presentation will be given approximately three (3) minutes.  It is probable that each representative will be limited to one speaker per organization.  Action taken as a result of public comment will be limited to directing staff to study or reschedule the matter for further consideration at a later date.

Scott Alder from the Gila Valley Irrigation District rose to comment about the Resolution before the Council later in the meeting. Town Manager McCormick sent Mr. Alder an email expressing concerns about the Union Canal. Mr. Alder spoke to Mr. McCormick about the canal, and they went for a ride to survey the canal. Mr. Alder stated the Union Canal did not flood the Town of Pima. Union Canal typically runs over when flooded by runoff from Mud Hollow. A dam south of Pima once controlled the water from Mud Hollow, and in the late 1960s, that dam breached. 45 years later, the dam is unrepaired. The area above the dam collects water, and the water runs into Mud Hollow. The breached dam does not control the runoff. When the runoff from Mud Hollow hits the Union Canal, the water runs into the canal and over the canal. The integrity of the Union Canal is not in question. The Canal Bosses have the canals and the water under control. They can’t control the rainfall. The head gates along the Union Canal were open. About one quarter of a mile separates what are Mud Hollow dumps into Union Canal and where Ash Creek dumps into Union Canal. The only place for runoff from Mud Hollow and Ash Creek to go is into Union Canal. If the dam south of Pima was repaired, with a spillway and release culvert added, that would solve the majority of flooding problems.
DECLARATION ON CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The council members and staff have a right to declare a conflict of interest.  The declaration of a conflict of interest must be made prior to discussion of any agenda item in which Council members or staff members determine they have a conflict of interest.

COUNCIL BUSINESS
1. Recognition of former Mayor George Lemen. 

Members of the Town Council and Town staff warmly greeted George Lemen. Vice Mayor Tom Claridge presented George Lemen with a plaque expressing the Town’s appreciation for his eight years of service on the Council and as Mayor. Graham County Supervisor Drew John presented George with a plaque recognizing his service as a member of the Board of the Mount Graham Safe House. Town Manager McCormick presented George with a certificate from the League of Arizona Cities and Towns recognizing his eight years of service to the community of Pima. Vice Mayor Claridge also recognized the contribution of George’s wife, Carla Lemen.
2. Discussion and possible decision to appoint Deborah Barr as a member of the Town Council. If approved, Mrs. Barr shall be Sworn In following the decision.
On September 16, 2014, the Town Council voted on and adopted the official canvass of the August 26, 2014 primary election, where in Debbie Barr was elected to the Pima Town Council.
Motion by Vice Mayor Claridge to appoint Debbie Barr as a member of the Town Council. Councilman Rogers seconded. Vote 3 to 0.
Vice Mayor Claridge asked Debbie Barr come forward. The Oath of Office was administered to Debbie Barr. Mrs. Barr took her seat at the table with other members of the Town Council.
3. Presentation / Report to the Council by Building Inspector Dennis Lunt.

Vice Mayor Claridge recognized Dennis Lunt. Storms and wind damaged the library roof, which required the roof the replaced. The day flooding occurred, water was going over Ash Creek. Dennis Lunt and Dennis Lines moved dirt to strengthen the creek’s bank. A large amount of dirt moved as a result of water from Ash Creek and Mud Hollow. Over 1000 were filled. The rain also caused rapid growth of weeds at the Town Cemetery. Nearly every day, two or three inmates are at the Cemetery pulling weeds. Tree trimming was also a priority. Roads were patched after the rain. Then roads were swept, cleaning debris off the roads. Some Pima homes have added carports or porches to their current structures.
Councilman Rogers thanked Mr. Lunt for his efforts filling sandbags. The Town Manager thanked Mr. Lunt and Mr. Lines for their efforts filling sandbags. He also thanked members of the fire department who spent time at the Public Works yard filling sandbags.
4. Discussion and possible decision on a Resolution to Proclaim an Emergency in the Town of Pima, a procedural requirement for the purpose of obtaining engineering support and possible funding for flood control. 
Vice Mayor Claridge expressed his support for the Resolution; however, he voiced his interest in amending the Resolution to include other canals in Pima that receive runoff, such as Ash Creek and Mud Hollow. The Town Manager stated that Ash Creek also receives a high-volume of runoff. He suggested that Mud Hollow and Mud Hollow Dam be added to the resolution, in addition to a spillway located at Mud Hollow Dam. Councilman Woods asked who owned the property where Mud Hollow Dam is located. Several people voiced their belief that the Dam is on State property. The Town Manager and explain the purpose of the Resolution is to fulfill a procedural requirement for applying for funding. He recounted conversations with the Arizona Division of Emergency Management and the US Army Corps of Engineers. In order to apply for funding, this Resolution is the first step. Vice Mayor Claridge asked the Town Attorney if the Town would be bringing the Union Canal into a legal matter. The Town Attorney replied that the resolution does not state that the breach along the Union Canal is anyone’s fault. The Town Manager stated the mention of the union canal in the resolution is not intended to find fault. The primary intent of the Resolution is in the paragraph that states future flooding may occur and may exceed local response capacity. Councilman Woods asked if the Irrigation District could help the Town rebuild the dam and protect the canal. Scott Alder replied that Mud Hollow Dam breached in the late 1960s, before FEMA was created. Mr. Alder stated the Irrigation District Board would likely have little problem in supporting Pima’s pursuit for funding. Councilman Woods asked about incidents of flooding since the dam’s breach. Mr. Alder replied that canals flood every time the Gila River floods. He doesn’t recall the exact year the dam breached. He joked that he must be 550 years old because he has lived through five 100 year floods. He stated the Irrigation District doesn’t keep historical records of flood of events. The town manager stated there are two pockets of money. They are funded through the Arizona Division of Emergency Management, and the funds originate from FEMA. One is a pre-hazard mitigation fund, and another is a pre-flooding mitigation fund. The pre-hazard fund focuses on engineering. Councilman Woods estimated there was several feet of water at the west side of the Glenbar Gin when the September flooding occurred. The water crossing the highway was at least a foot and a half deep. Vice Mayor Claridge again voiced his interest in amending the Resolution to include other canals in Pima that receive runoff. Town Manager asked for reaffirmation of including Mud Hollow Dam and the addition of a spillway into the language of the Resolution.
Vice Mayor Claridge asked for a motion to pass the Resolution with an amendment following. Councilman Rogers motioned to pass the Resolution. Councilman Woods seconded. Vote 4 to 0.
5. Discussion and possible decision on contributing $1000 to the Graham County Interfaith Care Alliance, the nonprofit organization that operates Our Neighbor’s Farm and Our Neighbor’s Pantry, a working farm and community food bank. 

Hank Slotnick introduced himself to the Council as a Board member of the Interfaith Care Alliance. The Alliance runs Our Neighbor’s Pantry, a food bank that serves people living in poverty and the working poor. The Alliance also runs Our Neighbor’s Farm, a working farm that supplies our neighbor’s pantry with produce. Graham County is the third poorest county in Arizona. The last Census indicates the per capita income in Graham County is $15,000 per capita. Two Saturdays each month, a long line of cars starts at the food bank and winds past Ruth Powell School waiting to be issued a food box. The Pantry started in 2008 and the Farm started in 2010. A couple operates the facility. Max operates the Farm and Sherri operates the Pantry. 25,000 pounds of produce is produced each year by the Farm. Over 400,000 pounds of food each year is collected and distributed by the Pantry. When the Pantry produces more food than it distributes, SEACUS, Mount Graham Safe House, and Meals on Wheels are given food not distributed to the Pantry’s clients. Between 500 and 550 households come to the Pantry each year for food, which equates to between 2000 and 2200 people served by the Pantry each year. About 200 people each year, or 10% of the Pantry’s clients, give their address as living in Pima. 
Councilwoman Barr asked about the criteria for being a client and receiving a food box. All anyone has to do is show up and say, “I’d like a box of food” or, “I need a box of food.” Hank estimates about 3% of the Pantry’s clients don’t necessarily qualify for a food box. Most of them come from Tucson. Vice Mayor Claridge asked about the allocation of funds. The Town Manager responded that funds for donations were allocated in the General Fund.

6. Discussion and possible decision on a Resolution to close Town facilities on Veterans Day each year. Police, Fire and Sewer response would remain on schedule.
The Town Manager stated that Veterans Day is not currently a holiday for town employees. The addition of Veterans Day would create 10 paid holidays for town employees. Vice Mayor Claridge stated that would fall in line will with other government organizations.

Motion by Councilman Woods; seconded by Councilman Rogers. Vote 4 to 0.

7. Discussion and possible decision to close Town facilities during the week of Christmas. Police, Fire and Sewer response would remain on schedule. 

The Town Manager stated his thoughts that if Christmas falls in the middle of the week, Tuesday through Thursday, then it makes sense to close town facilities during the entire week. Full-time staff would be paid that week. Councilman Rogers inquired how it would impact staff at the Library. Would the Library be open the week of Christmas, at the Library be closed. Town manager stated his understanding is that few people come in to the Library the week of Christmas. There could be something added to the motion to address the Library staff. Councilman Rogers stated the Library staff is part-time, and they weren’t paid last year when the Library was closed during the week of Christmas. Councilwoman Barr stated that either option would require money be spent, either in Library staff wages, or giving Library staff holiday pay. Councilman Rogers asked what other part-time employees the Town has. The Town Manager replied two part-time in Public Works, one in the Town Court, one reserve police officer. Councilwoman Barr stated that to be fair, all part-time employees would be paid, or none of the part-time employees would be paid. Councilman Woods stated he likes the option of leaving the Library open. Councilwoman Barr stated paying the part-timers could be a problem because other part-timers would not be paid that week. Doing anything else could be a problem.
Councilman Woods made a motion to table this discussion. Councilwoman Barr seconded. Vote 4 to 0. The discussion is tabled until the November Council meeting. 
DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:
CITY SERVICES
SANITATION
Dennis Lunt offered to provide councilmembers with an “excursion” and offered to show them how the sewer system works and give them an up close view of a lift station. Towels or clothing flushed down the toilet can clog sewer pumps or cause electrical problems. One year, someone dropped a motor block into the sewer and it caused the system to clog. Mr. Lunt advocated renovating have a list stations so all are above ground. He said the cost to renovate the lift stations would be about $40,000 per lift station. He said installing chart boxes on each lift station would simplify things. A chart box has been ordered for one lift station.
PUBLIC WORKS 
EMERGENCY SERVICES

PLANNING & ZONING



CONSENT AGENDA:
MANAGER’S REPORT

Novembers Council meeting will follow a public hearing for CDBG money. About $186,000 has been allocated for this fiscal year, about half of the amount. Pima’s last CDBG cycle. The money originates from HUD. Sewer operations, sewer upgrades and flood control are three of the highest priorities for CDBG funds. Participated in a teleconference with ADOT engineers. In June, made a request to conduct speed studies with the intent of possibly creating a 55 mph buffer zone between Tripp Canyon Road and Patterson Mesa Road. Creating a 55 mph zone was rejected during the teleconference. An alternative is lengthening current 45 mph zones. Planning to propose that 45 mph zones be extended west to Patterson Mesa and East to Alder Lane. The design details for the pedestrian bridge are being finalized. An open house could be scheduled this spring to give the public a chance to see drawings of the bridge and ask questions. Vice Mayor Claridge expressed his interest in having a sidewalk installed between Patterson Mesa and Tripp Canyon roads along-side the highway. 
FINANCIAL REPORT

BUILDING PERMIT REPORT

POLICE ACTIVITY REPORT

LIBRARY REPORT



DURING OR AFTER THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING WHICH BEGINS AT 7:00 P.M. ON OCTOBER 7, 2014 THE COUNCIL MAY ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

AGENDA:
1. Consultation/Discussion with Attorney for legal Advice regarding personnel (A.R.S. 38-431.03A3) (A.R.S. 38-431-03A1)

2. Discussion or consultation for advice with Town Attorney (A.R.S. 38-431.03A3)

3. Discussion and possible decision concerning personnel, financial and property issues.  

POSSIBLE AGENDA ITEMS FOR THE NEXT TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

Councilman Woods made a motion to adjourn. Meeting adjourned at 8:40.
***Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act & Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability in public meetings.  Individuals with disabilities who need a reasonable accommodation to participate in these meetings, or who require this information in an alternate format, may call the Town of Pima at 485-2611 or TDD (928) 428-0778, as soon as possible to allow sufficient time to arrange for the accommodation.
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